
 

 

  
Freedom of Information Officer, 

Criminal Justice Inspection Northern Ireland, 

Block 1, Knockview Buildings, 

Stormont Estate 

Belfast 

BT4 3SJ. 

 

15 September 2022 

 

 

 

Our reference: FOI 010922/048 

 

Dear  

 

Thank you for your recent Freedom of Information request submitted via email to 

Criminal Justice Inspection Northern Ireland (CJI) on 1 September 2022. 

 

Our understanding of the information you have requested is in two parts and is as 

follows: 

 

Part 1: 

 Copies of minutes of all meetings from 1 February 2022 onwards that the Chief 

Inspector, Jacqui Durkin has held with the Director General of the Prison 

Service, Ronnie Armour and/or the Justice Minister Naomi Long in relation to 

any of the following: 

o CJINI’s 2022 review into CSUs; 

o the Prison Service’s efforts to implement change in CSUs off the back of 
this review; and 

o any further inspections/investigations that CJINI has done in CSUs since 

the review was published. 

 

Part 2: 

o Copies of all correspondence from 1 February 2022 onwards that the Chief 

Inspector Jacqui Durkin has shared with the Director General of the Prison 

Service Ronnie Armour, and or the Justice Minister Naomi Long in relation to 

any of the following: 

o CJINI’s review into CSUs; 

o the Prison Service’s efforts to implement change in CSUs off the back of 

this review; and  

o any further inspections/investigations that CJINI has done since the 

review was published. 

 



 

 

To enable us to progress both Parts 1 and 2 of your request and provide the 

information that you request, we have interpreted the abbreviation ‘CSUs’ to mean the 

Care and Supervision Units in the Northern Ireland Prison Service.  If this is not correct, 

please let us know. 

 

For the purposes of response we have interpreted your timeframe for the information 

you requested, stated as ‘1 February 2022 onwards’ to be from 1 February 2022 up to 

up the date of our reply to your FoI request.  If this is not correct, please let us know. 

 

We have also interpreted your term ‘correspondence the Chief Inspector shared with 

the Director General of the Prison Service’ to mean correspondence sent or received by 

the Chief Inspector.  Again, if our interpretation is not correct, please let us know. 

 

I can confirm the following information is being released in response to your request.  

 

Part 1 

 

A) 

The Chief Inspector of Criminal Justice in Northern Ireland, Jacqui Durkin met with the 

Director General of the Northern Ireland Prison Service (NIPS), Ronnie Armour on 10 

May 2022 to discuss progress made against the recommendations made to the NIPS in 

the CJI review into the operation of Care and Supervision Units (CSUs) published on 1 

February 2022. 

 

A second meeting between Chief Inspector of Criminal Justice in Northern Ireland and 

the Director General of the NIPS took place on 9 August 2022 to provide an update on 

progress made in respect of recommendations relating to health care. 

 

CJI does not hold a record of a minute of either meeting, therefore no copies can be 

provided in response to your enquiry. 

 

B) 

Since the publication of CJI’s review into the operation of CSUs by the NIPS on 1 

February 2022, the Chief Inspector has not met with the Minister of Justice, Naomi 

Long MLA to discuss the review or the NIPS’s efforts to implement change in the CSUs. 

 

C) 

CJI has not undertaken any further inspections in CSUs operated by the NIPS since the 

review was published. The Chief Inspector included a follow-up review of the operation 

of CSUs in the NIPS in the 2022-23 Inspection programme which was published 

alongside the CJI 2022-23 Business Plan on 23 May 2022. The Annual Business Plan and 

Inspection Programme for 2022-23 can be viewed or downloaded by following the link 

or from the Corporate Documents area of the CJI website.  When this work has 

concluded, the findings of follow-up review will be published on the CJI website. 

 

D) 

CJI does not undertake investigations as part of its statutory remit therefore no 

investigations have been undertaken by the Inspectorate in relation to CSUs. 

 



 

 

 

Part 2 

Please find enclosed:  

 

A) 

PDF copies of all correspondence from 1 February 2022 up to the date of this letter 

that the Chief Inspector of Criminal Justice in Northern Ireland, Jacqui Durkin shared 

with the Director General of the Prison Service, Ronnie Armour.  This includes 

correspondence sent or received by the Chief Inspector which relates to: 

 CJI’s review into CSUs; and 

 the [NI] Prison Service’s efforts to implement change in CSUs off the back of this 

review. 

 

Two documents provided by the Director General to the Chief Inspector referenced as 

part of this correspondence have not been released as CJI is not the holder of this 

information.  You may however wish to contact the NIPS or Departments of Justice or 

Health as the data holders in relation to this.  

 

Furthermore, three documents provided by the Director General to the Chief 

Inspector during their meeting on 10 May 2022 have also not been released as CJI is not 

the holder of this information.  You may however wish to contact the NIPS as the data 

holder in relation to this. 

 

B) 

CJI has not undertaken any further inspections in CSUs operated by the NIPS since the 

review was published therefore no correspondence in relation to this is being released. 

 

C) 

As CJI does not undertake investigations as part of its statutory remit no 

correspondence in relation to CSUs is being released. 

 

D) 

From 1 February 2022 to date, the Chief Inspector has not shared correspondence with 

the Minister of Justice Naomi Long MLA in relation to: 

 CJI’s review into CSUs; 

 the [NI] Prison Service’s efforts to implement change in CSUs off the 

back of this review; or 

 any further inspections/investigations that CJI has done since the review 

was published. 

 

Information which may lead to the identification of individuals has been redacted in 

accordance with the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) except where it refers 

to holders of senior public appointments or public office where the identity of the 

individual is already publicly known. 

 

I hope this information satisfied your request.  If you have any queries about this 

response, please come back to me. Should this response not satisfy your request, please 

contact in the first instance CJI’s Freedom of Information Officer.   

 



 

 

Their address is Freedom of Information Officer, Criminal Justice Inspection Northern 

Ireland, Block 1 Knockview Buildings, Stormont Estate, Belfast, BT4 3SJ or email 

info@cjini.org. 

 

 
James Corrigan 

Chief Executive  

Criminal Justice Inspection Northern Ireland 

 

Encs 

 

 PDF 1 Email correspondence CI to RA 20.05.22 - 30.05.22; 

 PDF 2 Email correspondence CI to RA and other attendees - agenda meeting 

August 2022 - 03.08.22;  

 PDF 3 Draft Agenda - CSU Review Recommendation Implementation - 9 August 

2022; and 

 PDF 4 Email correspondence ARA to CI - 03.08.22 - 04.08.22; and 

 PDF 5 Email correspondence B RA to CI - 03.08.22 - 04.08.22. 
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